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June 30, 2020 

The Honorable Chad F. Wolf 
Acting Secretary of Homeland Security 
Washington, DC 20528 

Dear Acting Secretary Wolf: 

On September 4, 2017, then-Attorney General Jefferson B. Sessions sent a letter to then-Acting 
Secretary of Homeland Security Elaine Duke that, among other things, expressed his view that the 
Department of Homeland Security (DHS) policy known as Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals 
(DACA) was unlawful. Acting Secretary Duke expressly considered that letter, among other factors, 
in reaching her decision on September 5, 2017, that the DACA policy should be rescinded. 

On June 18, 2020, the U.S. Supreme Court affirmed a lower court judgment vacating Acting 
Secretary Duke's rescission of the DACA policy. See Department ofHomeland Security v. Regents of 
the University ofCalifornia, Nos. 18-587, 18-588, 18-589. The Supreme Court noted that " [a]ll parties 
agree" that "DHS may rescind DACA," slip op. at 9, but held that Acting Secretary Duke's decision 
failed to provide a reasoned explanation as to both the scope of her discretion to rescind DACA and the 
manner in which she exercised it, id. at 29. Accordingly, the Court remanded the matter to DHS so 
that the agency may consider the issue anew. Id. 

In order to facilitate that consideration, I am hereby withdrawing Attorney General Sessions 's 
September 4, 2017, letter to Acting Secretary Duke. Without regard to whether I agree with the views 
expressed in that letter, I withdraw it because l do not wish to maintain a determination as the Attorney 
General regarding DACA that might constrain the discretion you otherwise possess as Acting 
Secretary of Homeland Security to consider whether and how to rescind DACA. In other words, I 
wish to wipe the slate clean to make clear beyond doubt that you are free to exercise your own 
independent judgment in considering the full range of legal and policy issues implicated by a potential 
rescission or modification of DACA, as contemplated by the Supreme Court. For the same reason, I 
also have directed the Office of Legal Counsel at the Department of Justice to withdraw an opinion 
that addressed the legality of DACA and related deferred-action policies, see The Department of 
Homeland Security's Authority to Prioritize Removal ofCertain Aliens Unlm~fi,lly Present in the 
United States and to Defer Removal ofOthers, 38 Op O.L.C. _ (Nov. 19, 2014), as well as any other 
guidance it has provided to DHS on that topic. 

Sincerely, 

w~ 
William P. Barr 
Attorney General 
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